GRAND LODGE

of

ANTIENT, FREE AND ACCEPTED MASONS OF

IRELAND

QUARTERLY COMMUNICATION – SATURDAY 3rd OCTOBER, 2015
at

THE PROVINCIAL MASONIC HALL, ROSEMARY STREET, BELFAST
Present:-


M.W. Grand Master



Douglas T. Grey, on the Throne


R.W. Deputy Grand Master



Rodney L. McCurley


R.W. Assistant Grand Master



Leslie J. Nixon
  

R.W. Senior Grand Warden



S. Gordon Leathem


R.W. Junior Grand Warden



R. Arthur Keppel 



R.W. Grand Treasurer



Richard Ensor



R.W. Grand Registrar



N. John Hunter

 

R.W. Grand Secretary



D. Barry Lyons



R.W. Senior Grand Director of Ceremonies

Sam Young



R.W. Senior Grand Chaplain



The Rev. Canon T. Henry Trimble 


R.W. Junior Grand Chaplain



The Rev. Richard W. Moore



V.W. Senior Grand Deacon



W. David Valentine  
 

V.W. Junior Grand Deacon



J. Barry Jenkins



V.W. Grand Superintendent of Works


David T. Young 


V.W. Assistant Grand Director of Ceremonies
Cecil Wellwood


V.W. Grand Steward



William R.T. McClenaghan


V.W. Grand Sword Bearer



John C. Clarke



V.W. Grand Stewards of Charities


John Edens







Kenneth McClure







James Kilpatrick



V.W. Grand Almoners



Kevin Spring







James McBain


As
V.W. Grand Organist



J. Stephen Thompson 

As
V.W. Grand Lodge Standard Bearer


Desmond M. McCormick



V.W. Grand Master's Standard Bearer


John A. Boddy

 

V.W. Grand Inner Guard



David Henderson



V.W. Grand Secretary for Instruction


James McFarland



V.W. Assist. Grand Secretaries for Instruction
A. Gordon Allen







James Gilchrist
There were also present:- the Provincial Grand Masters of Antrim, Armagh, North Connaught, South Connaught, Down, Meath, Midland Counties, North Munster and Tyrone & Fermanagh; the Provincial Deputy Grand Masters of Antrim, Armagh, Down, the Midland Counties, North Munster and South Eastern; R.W. Bros. Robert G. Quigley, D. Harry Weir, R. Wilson Mark, Geoffrey G. Ashton and G. Hugh Milne, Past Provincial Grand Masters; R.W. Bro. Selwyn S. Davies, Past Senior Grand Warden; R.W. Bro. William J. Dyer, Past Grand Director of Ceremonies; R.W. Bros. Charles McCurdy and Philip Knowles, Past Junior Grand Chaplains; V.W. Bros. Winston C. Patterson, Robert J. Robinson, Alan Stewart and Ivan Gillespie, Past Grand Deacons; V.W. Bro Dennis Millen, Past Grand Steward of Charities; V.W. Bros. Bernard V.A. Woods, Edward C.W. Smith and Edward Brownell, Past Grand Almoners; V.W. Bros. John J. Ramsay, David Penpraze and Kwesi O-P Ackah, Past Grand Master’s Standard Bearers.

SISTER CONSTITUTIONS REPRESENTED
The following Grand Lodges were represented:- Scotland, Alberta, Prince Edward Island, South Australia, Victoria, Andorra, Belgium,  Denmark, Germany, Greece, Moldova, Norway, Romania, Russia, Serbia, Turkey, Arkansas, Colorado, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Minnesota, Mississippi, Montana, New York, Oklahoma, Rhode Island, Texas, Vermont, Washington, West Virginia, Argentina, Colombia Cartagena, Costa Rica, Mexico (York), Chile, Saô Paolo, Burkina Faso, Gabon, Madagascar, Japan, Senegal, Venezuela, and the Prince Hall Grand Lodges of Colorado, Massachusetts, North Carolina, Ohio and Texas.
APOLOGIES FOR NON-ATTENDANCE
The Immediate Past Grand Master; the V.W. Grand Organist and the V.W. Grand Lodge Standard Bearer; the Provincial Grand Masters of Londonderry & Donegal, Munster, South Eastern, Wicklow & Wexford and Natal; the Chairman of the Metropolitan Board; the Provincial Deputy Grand Masters of North Connaught, Natal and India; R.W. Bros. Robert Thomson, William T. Shortland, Charles W. Olden, Basil Fenton, Cecil Tilson, Leslie G. Evans and Harvey Heavener, Past Provincial Grand Masters; R.W. Bro. Michael J. Ward, Past Senior Grand Warden; R.W. Bro. Arthur D.S. Moran, Past Grand Registrar; R.W. Bro. Michael W. Walker, Past Grand Secretary; R.W. Bros. the Rt. Rev. Samuel G. Poyntz and the Rt. Rev. Canon George N. little, Past Senior Grand Chaplains; V.W. Bros. Gordon Morrison, John L. Frazer and T. Robert McDowell, Past Grand Deacons; V.W. Bro. Ralph B. McGuckin, Past Grand Superintendent of Works; V.W. Bros. Cecil Taylor and Arnold Smith, Past Assistant Grand Treasurers; V.W. Bro. Robin Newenham, Past Grand Master’s Standard Bearer; and the Representatives of the Grand Lodges of British Colombia, Canada in Ontario, New South Wales, Saskatchewan Croatia, Cyprus, Poland, Slovakia, Switzerland Alpina, Florida, Massachusetts, Michigan, South Carolina, South Dakota, Tennessee, Mato Grosso and Guinea; and Neville Irvine and Leslie Dawson, Past Foreign Representatives.
OBITUARIES

Grand Lodge being opened, the Grand Master referred to the recent deaths of R.W. Bro. Stewart Morrow, Foreign Representative of the Grand Lodge of Mato Grosso do Sul; R.W. Bro. John Dunlop, Foreign Representative of the Prince Hall Grand Lodge of Virginia; R.W. Bro. John G. Whittaker, Past Foreign Representative; V.W. Bro. Eric H. Wightman, Hon. Past Grand Deacon (Zambia) and V.W. Bro. John W. Hill, Emeritus Member of the Grand Lodge of Instruction.

WELCOME
R.W. Brother Roger Matthews, Provincial Grand Master of Down, welcomed the Grand Master, Grand Officers and Members of Grand Lodge to Rosemary Street. 

The Grand Master in reply, thanked R.W. Brother Matthews for his warm welcome and looked forward to a productive and informative meeting.

MINUTES
It was proposed by the R.W. Senior Grand Warden, seconded by the R.W. Junior Grand Warden and passed unanimously that the Minutes of the Quarterly Stated Communication of Grand Lodge held on June 4th 2015, as circulated, be taken as read, confirmed and signed.
ELECTION OF THE GRAND LODGE OFFICERS FOR 2016
The Grand Officers for 2016, as nominated by the Grand Lodge Board of General Purposes at the June Communication of Grand Lodge, were elected: -

Grand Master
Douglas T. Grey

Senior Grand Warden
R. Arthur Keppel


Junior Grand Warden
Bernard V.A. Woods, Past Chairman of the Metropolitan Board & P.M. of Lodge No. 478, Dublin
Grand Treasurer
Richard Ensor

Grand Registrar
N. John Hunter
Grand Director of Ceremonies
Samuel Young
Senior Grand Chaplain
The Rev. Canon T. Henry Trimble
Junior Grand Chaplains
The Rev. Noel H.L. Regan


The Rev. Richard W. Moore 

Senior Grand Deacon 

William R.T. McClenaghan

Junior Grand Deacon
  John C. Clarke
Grand Superintendent of Works
David T. Young

Assistant Grand Director of Ceremonies
Cecil Wellwood
Grand Steward
  David W. Gibson-Brabazon

Grand Sword Bearer

David Henderson
Grand Stewards of Charities
John Edens

Kenneth W. McClure 


James Kilpatrick

Grand Almoners
Kevin Spring


James B. McBain
Grand Organist
John N. Rowden

Grand Lodge Standard Bearer
W. Raymond Robinson, P.M. of Lodge No. 127, Coleraine & 


Provincial Deputy Grand Master, Londonderry & Donegal
Grand Inner Guard
Brian L. Ebbs, P.M. of Lodge No. 55, Monaghan & 


Provincial Junior Grand Warden, Armagh
W. Brother C. Des. Mullock of Lodge No. 397, Dublin, was elected as the Auditor of Grand Lodge Accounts for the year 2015.

The Grand Master announced that he was reappointing R.W. Brother Rodney L. McCurley as Deputy Grand Master and R.W. Brother Leslie J. Nixon as Assistant Grand Master.

He also announced that W. Bro. Noel Simpson, Past Master of Island of Inch Lodge No. 589, Londonderry, would be his Standard Bearer for the ensuing year.
REPORT OF THE GRAND LODGE BOARD OF GENERAL PURPOSES


  The Board noted, for reporting to Grand Lodge, the return of the Warrants of McMordie Memorial Lodge No. 457; Terence Lodge No. 575 and City Lodge No. 686, sitting in Rosetta, Belfast, upon amalgamation with Coronation Lodge No. 305; to be known from January 2016 as McMordie Terence Masonic Lodge No. 305; & approved their insignia, as that now used by City Lodge No. 686.

The Board approved a request to remove the Warrant of Coronation Temperance Lodge No. 304 from Ballymacarrett to the Mount Masonic Hall. Recommended to Grand Lodge. Confirmed.


The Board agreed a request for a Warrant to establish a new Lodge, the third, in Sierra Leone. Recommended to Grand Lodge. Confirmed. 

A vacancy having arisen in the representation of the Grand Lodge of Spain, the Board recommended that the name of W. Bro. Kenneth H. Ramsey, Past Master of Lodge No. 384, Dundalk, be sent forward for consideration to act as their Representative here. Recommended to Grand Lodge. Confirmed. 

A vacancy having arisen in the representation of the Grand Lodge of France, the Board recommended that the name of V.W. Bro. Gilbert T. Irvine, Past Master of Lodge No. 888, Markethill, be sent forward for consideration to act as their Representative here. Recommended to Grand Lodge. Confirmed. 

The Board read a letter from the Grand Lodge of South Africa, submitting the name of R.W. Bro. J.E.H. Smith to act as our Grand Representative there. Recommended to Grand Lodge. Confirmed. 

The Board read a letter from the Grand Lodge of South Carolina, submitting the name of Gerald L. Carver, Grand Secretary, to act as our Representative there. Recommended to Grand Lodge. Confirmed. 

The Board noted and agreed with a number of points which had been brought to its attention by the Grand Lodge of Instruction. A letter on the subject had been circulated to all Lodges.

The items of concern were: 

1. Lodges visiting in Scotland and demonstrating Irish Ritual, without permission (and without members of the Grand Lodge of Instruction being in attendance).

2. Ritual from other Constitutions spilling into Irish Working.      

3. Brethren wearing two collars at Lodge Communications. 

The subject, and suggested wording, of Leave of Absence was debated at length. It was proposed, seconded and passed that the topic be referred to the October meeting of the Grand Master’s Council, and from there to the December meeting of the Grand Lodge Board, with, if agreed, a view to its eventual abolition. In the meantime, all requests for Leave were to be approved by the respective Provincial Grand Masters, or the Chairman of the Metropolitan Board, in the case of Dublin Masons.

The document Policy & Procedures in respect of Charges which could lead to Reprimand, Suspension or Expulsion would be incorporated in the revised text of the Laws and Constitutions, being currently undertaken by the Board sub-committee, appointed by the Grand Master.

Under the subject of Any Other Business, the P.G.M. of Antrim raised the matter of a Brother, in Good Masonic Standing, visiting Lodges, although not a subscribing member. 

The Board unanimously agreed to implement, immediately, the following Decision: “that no non-subscribing Mason, may attend any Masonic Lodge Communication of the Irish Constitution”.   

INVESTITURE OF FOREIGN GRAND REPRESENTATIVES
V.W. Bro. Clifford Miller, Past Master of Lodge No. 654, The Mount, being in attendance and having produced his Patent of Appointment, the Grand Director of Ceremonies formed a procession and presented him to the Grand Master for Investiture and formal presentation of his Patent of Appointment as Representative of the United Grand Lodge of Victoria.

W. Bro. Francis P. Beckett, Past Master of Lodge No. 336, Banbridge, being in attendance and having produced his Patent of Appointment, the Grand Director of Ceremonies formed a procession and presented him to the Grand Master for Investiture and formal presentation of his Patent of Appointment as Representative of the Grand Lodge of Turkey.

W. Bro. William G. Downes, Past Master of Lodge No. 208 (old), Ballymacarrett, being in attendance and having produced his Patent of Appointment, the Grand Director of Ceremonies formed a procession and presented him to the Grand Master for Investiture and formal presentation of his Patent of Appointment as Representative of the National Grand Lodge of Montana.

V.W. Bro. Brian Ruttle, Past Master of Lodge No. 13, Limerick, being in attendance and having produced his Patent of Appointment, the Grand Director of Ceremonies formed a procession and presented him to the Grand Master for Investiture and formal presentation of his Patent of Appointment as Representative of the Grand Lodge of the State of New York.

W. Bro. Kenneth Vance, Past Master of Lodge No. 597, Belfast, being in attendance and having produced his Patent of Appointment, the Grand Director of Ceremonies formed a procession and presented him to the Grand Master for Investiture and formal presentation of his Patent of Appointment as Representative of the Grand Lodge of Venezuela.

The newly invested Grand Representatives were conducted to their seats and saluted.
ELECTION OF THE BOARDS OF MANAGEMENT OF THE BENEVOLENT INSTITUTIONS
Grand Lodge approved the election of the Brethren, as nominated by the Grand Lodge Board of General Purposes, to form the Boards of Management of the following Masonic Benevolent Institutions:-

To elect the Management Committee of the Masonic Girls Benefit Fund in accordance with paragraph 4(d) of the Scheme for the Regulation of the Charity. The following Brethren are recommended by the Grand Lodge Board:- 

Michael M. Costello
T. Eric Henry
Norman U. Stewart

William J. Dixon
Samuel T. Mahon
John Symes
Cecil Hamilton  
Kevin Spring 
 Dennis Wheavil

To elect the Management Committee of the Masonic Boys Benefit Fund in accordance with paragraph 4(d) of the Scheme for the Regulation of the Charity.  The following Brethren were recommended by the Grand Lodge Board:-

Albert Bell
Robert N. Espie
Brian Mooney
Walter Craig
Derek A. Brennan
Kenneth McClure
Brian Morrison
Malcolm P. Tyrrell

Sidney Conn
Ken McFarland
Shane O’Brien
 

John McKinstry
Noel Sufferin
George Peden
To elect the Board of Governors of the Victoria Jubilee Masonic Benevolent Fund in accordance with Rule 3(b).  The following Brethren were recommended by the Grand Lodge Board:-

Lionel C. Clark
Samuel Weir
Cyril J.W. Moore 
John V. Magwood

Malachy Ross
Arthur Graham
Philip Greene
Sean Rafferty

Brian Hampton
Jonathan W. Oakley 
Vincent O’Donovan
Philip A.J. Daley

Graham Steenson
David Cleland
Rett W. Gibson
Brian O’Byrne

Colin Magill 
John A. Boddy
Charles M. Smyth
Joseph Byrne

To elect the Board of the Masonic Welfare Fund.  The following Brethren were recommended by the Grand Lodge Board:-

J. Edward Brownell
Trevor S. Lovell
G. Arthur Woolsey
Ian McCullagh

John Edens 
Barry Brewster
David W. Douglas
Robert Campbell

Andrew Bingham
Ian McDonald
John Houghton
Roland Hendy
Colin Bonnes
Robin Brummitt
Peter J. Brassel
Selwyn S. Davies

John Richardson
James Houghton
Michael Hannan


NOTICE OF MOTION 

The Grand Treasurer handed in a Notice of Motion, under the provisions of Grand Lodge Law No. 29 to make a donation of €5,000 from Grand Lodge funds to the Masonic Charities/Benevolent Funds.

(As Chairman of the event organising committee, he also spoke briefly on the upcoming Young Musician of the Year competition, to be held on the 8th and 10th of this month).
REPORTS ON THE MASONIC CHARITIES

V.W. Brother Lionel C. Clark reported on the work of the Victoria Jubilee Masonic Benevolent Fund.
V.W. Brother Eddie Brownell reported on the work of the Masonic Welfare Fund.
W. Brother Albert Bell reported on the work of the Masonic Girls Benefit Fund and the Masonic Boys Benefit Fund.

R.W. Bro. John Haynes reported on the work of Masonic Havens Limited.

R.W. Bro. Michael M. Costello reported on the project currently being funded by the Medical Research Fund.

(All these Reports will be printed in the Annual Report of Grand Lodge for the year 2015).
The Grand Master thanked the Chairmen and their respective Committees for their diligent work over the previous twelve months, and lauded the enormous contributions of all concerned, so freely given.

CONFERRAL OF HONORARY RANKS
The Grand Master, with the concurrence of Grand Lodge, conferred the following Honorary Ranks:-
Past Grand Deacon

R.W. Bro. Dunstan Fernandez 
-
District Grand Master, D.G.L. of the Middle East, S.C.

V.W. Bro. Abdul W. Konteh
-
on promotion from Past Grand Superintendent of Works
V.W. Bro. Samir K. Hassaniyeh
- 
on promotion from Past Grand Inner Guard

Past Grand Superintendent of Works

V.W. Bro. Johannes F. Jansen
-
On promotion from Hon. Past Grand Steward

W. Bro. Brian J. Bull
-
Past Master of Lodge No. 370, Boksburg South

Past Grand Steward

V.W. Bro. Dirk P. Eberhard
-
Past Master of Lodge No. 773, Tzaneen

V.W. Bro. Peter Barrett
-
Past Master of Lodges 199 & 610, Cape Town

Past Grand Lodge Standard Bearer

W. Bro. Vincent Tan Hui Meng
-
Past Master of Lodge No. 938, Penang

Past Grand Inner Guard

W. Bro. Donald H.O. Johnson-Williams
-

  Past Masters from Sierra Leone
W. Bro. Solomon K. Gerber

W. Bro. Sylvester E. Bell 

W. Bro. Abel A.R. Wilson

O.D.G.R.

W. Bro. Vidal C. Spaine
-

Past Masters from Sierra Leone

W. Bro. Victor J.O. Hastings-Spain

W. Bro. Kenneth M.A. Hanciles

W. Bro. Arthur B.C. Jones

W. Bro. Eugene O. Anderson

W. Bro. Patrick A.T. Cole
GRAND MASTER’S QUARTERLY ADDRESS
The day after the June Grand Lodge Communication the Grand Secretary and I travelled to Belgrade for the European Grand Masters' Conference, where it was great to see so many Constitutions represented, forty-seven in all. Particularly for myself, as the new kid on the block I was able to meet many of my counterparts for the first time. 

A week later we had the great pleasure of attending the provincial Grand Lodge of North Connaught and received the usual warm welcome and hospitality. We also visited the Provincial Grand Lodge of Meath and Installed R.W. Bro. Russell Waller as the new PGM, which was a wonderful occasion.

In between we went to Amsterdam for the Installation of the Grand Master of the Netherlands, who for a long time has been a staunch friend of the Grand Lodge of Ireland.

In July I was honoured to represent the Grand Lodge of Ireland at the annual memorial ceremony for those who died in the two world wars and other conflicts throughout the world and was privileged to lay a wreath in memory of those Brethren who made the ultimate sacrifice. 

Also, during July I attempted to take some time off but the Deputy, the Assistant, the Grand Secretary and myself met as usual to deal with the usual routine matters, and it is at this point I wish to pay tribute and thank the R.W. Brethren, Rodney, Leslie and Barry for their commitment and continuing support. We have had discussions about the ongoing Music Competition, the Teddies for Loving Care Programme and many other routine matters. (As you all probably know, Barry and I attended a wonderful concert last night at Stormont, in support of TLC, and I wish to thank everybody involved).

Towards the end of August I was present (as indeed were most of the staff of the Hall) at the performance by Gary Beecher from Cork, the winner of last year's Music Competition, in the National Concert Hall in Dublin, which was also broadcast live and at which Masonry was congratulated for its support for this competition. A few day later I attended the Golf Classic at Killymoon in Cookstown run by R.W. Bro. Noel Simpson and his wife Pauline which to date has raised over £100,000 for Masonic and Non Masonic Charities. Well done Noel!

So now, we have reached September when I had the great enjoyment of attending the TLC Distributors conference. This really was a great event in achieving two things. Firstly, and in my view, most importantly - to say thank you to those who willingly give of their time to support this most worthy cause. A true demonstration to the public at large of Masonry contributing to Society. Secondly - to receive feedback from the distributors to find out how, if necessary, the scheme might be improved. I must say some very interesting thoughts and marketing strategies were expressed. On your behalf I wish to say a big THANK YOU to the committees both North and South and the distributors who play a very important part but also to you Brethren for your continuing excellent support for this enterprise. It is a great undertaking and advertisement for our Order.

The Deputy, Assistant and myself continue to meet informally with the Officers of the Provinces for a relaxed free and frank exchange of views and consultation. Indeed only as late as last Wednesday we met with the brethren from Wicklow & Wexford and the South Eastern Provinces, and in our view we had a very good exchange of views. We will of course, within the next couple of weeks meet more formally at the Grand Master's Council at which all Provincial Grand Masters attend again for consultation and free, (hopefully), discussion.

Today has been a wonderful day and I wish to thank R.W. Bro. Brian Gardner and his assistant W. Bro. Andy McGill for all the arrangements for today, which were up to the usual high standard. Thank you to the Province of Down for hosting and, of course, the excellent lunch.

I would also like to thank you all Brethren, for attending here today and I especially welcome R.W. Bro John Wright, our Provincial Assistant Grand Master of The Far East.

I am pleased to see a number of Heads of our other Orders present - our own Grand Senior Warden is, of course, Most Ill. Bro. S. Gordon Leathem, Most Puissant Sovereign Grand Commander of the Supreme Council; Most Excellent President Brian Mooney is, as you all know, the recently installed President of the Grand Chapter of Prince Masons and we wish him well in his new office and assure him of our support. Also with us today is the Most Excellent Great Chief of the Grand Council of Knight Masons, Most Excellent Sir Knight Bernard V.A. Woods, our Junior Grand Warden elect.

So as you can see Brethren, as I come to the conclusion of my first year in Office, your Officers and all in senior positions have been quite busy and we will continue to be so for the good of Irish Masonry.

Thank you for the trust you have placed in me and our Officers; we will continue to strive to justify that trust ongoing into the future.

May the Great Architect Bless each and every one of you.

CHARITY COLLECTION
The Charity Collection amounted to € 1,521.45.
GRAND LODGE CLOSED
